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Brian D. Rogers, Chancellor, University of Alaska Fairbanks
Roger Brunner, General Counsel
Dan Julius, Vice President for Academic Affairs
Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations
Joe Trubacz, Vice President for Finance and Administration

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Beth Behner, Chief Human Resources Officer

Mary Rutherford, Chief Development Officer
Kit Duke, Associate Vice President, Facilities

Saichi Oba, Associate Vice President, Student Services and Enrollment Management

Michelle Rizk, Associate Vice President, Budget

Gwen White, Associate Vice President, Institutional Research and Planning

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents
Brandi Berg, Assistant to the Executive Officer, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order
Chair Henry called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m. on Thursday, June 3, 2010.

II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and passed that:


PASSED AS AMENDED (amendments noted by *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes
IV.
Executive Session
V.
President’s Report
VI.
Chancellors’ Reports on Tuition

VII.
Public Testimony
VIII.
Presentation by UAA regarding Health Occupations
IX.
Acceptance of FY11 Operating Budget Appropriation and Approval of the Distribution Plan
X.
Acceptance of FY11 Capital Budget Appropriation and Approval of the Distribution Plan
XI.
Report on Performance
XII.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
XIII.
Report on Distance Education

XIV.
Report on Academic Master Plan

XV.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Mark R. Hamilton

XVI.
Meeting with Board of Directors of Alaska State Hospital and Nursing Home Association

XVII.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Karen R. Perdue
XIII.
Consent Agenda
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

1.
Approval of Associate in Applied Science in Drafting Technology at the University of Alaska Fairbanks

2.
Approval of Bachelor of Science in Dental Hygiene at the University of Alaska Anchorage

3.
Approval of Revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.02.040.D – University of Alaska Fairbanks Community and Technical College
B.
Audit Committee
1.
Acceptance of the University of Alaska Foundation FY11 Operating Budget
C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Project Approval – Tanana Valley Campus Center Space Revitalization Phase 4

*2.
Project Approval – Engineering Planning (moved to New Business)
3.
Adoption of UAF Campus Master Plan

4.
Adoption of UAA Community Campus Master Plans

D.
Finance Committee

1.
Approval of FY11 Natural Resources Fund Expenditure Plan

2.
Debt Approval for University of Alaska Fairbanks Life Sciences Project Continued Design and Site Preparation including Greenhouse Relocation (removed)
3.
Approval of FY11 Student Government Budgets
XIX.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

B.
Audit Committee
1.
Approval of the FY2011 Annual Audit Plan

C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
*1.
Project Approval – Engineering (from Consent Agenda)

*2.
Schematic Design Approval – Critical Electric Upgrade Phase 1B (added from FLM Committee agenda)
3.
Schematic Design Approval – UAF Arctic Health Research Greenhouse
D.
Finance Committee

E.
Human Resources Committee
F.
Legislative Committee

G.
Planning and Development Committee
XX.
Report on Risk Services
XXI.
Report on China
XXII.
Approval of Revisions to 2010 and 2011 Meeting Schedules
XXIII.
First Reading of Revisions to Policy 02.04 – Advisory Councils

XXIV.
Approval of Revisions to Industrial Security Resolution

XXV.
Approval of Revisions to Corporate Authority Resolution

XXVI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XXVII.
UA Foundation Report

XXIII.
UA Athletics Report

XXIX.
Future Agenda Items

XXX.
Board of Regents' Comments
XXXI.
Adjourn


This motion is effective June 3, 2010."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed as amended that:

PASSED AS AMENDED
"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of April 15-16, 2010 as amended.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010."
IV.
Executive Session
Regent Martin moved, seconded by Regent Hughes, and passed that:

PASSED
"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:11 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to litigation and labor.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately one hour.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 9:10 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, General Counsel Brunner, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately one hour.

V.
President’s Report
Vice President Redman spoke regarding the upcoming G.O. Bond and advocacy efforts to support the bond issue.  A PAC has been formed called the Alaska Education Alliance to financially support the campaign.
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed by unanimous consent that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents enthusiastically supports the Education G.O. Bond signed by Governor Parnell.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

President Hamilton made the “Make Students Count” presentations for 2010.  The winners for this year are:

--Evelyn Davidson, development studies at Kodiak College
--Kay Thomas, Alaska Native Studies and Rural Development, University of Alaska Fairbanks

--Carrie Enge, Writing Specialist, University of Alaska Southeast Learning Center
VI.
Chancellors’ Report on Tuition
Reference 1

Chancellors Rogers, Pugh and Ulmer reported on presentations and meetings being held with campus groups regarding tuition.
VII.
Public Testimony

Jon Dehn, outgoing chair of the Faculty Alliance, spoke about the Academic Master Plan, thanked President Hamilton for his service, and introduced the incoming chair of the Faculty Alliance, John Petraitis.  Dr. Dehn gave his testimony via videoconference from Italy.

Katie Copps-Wilson, thanked the university for supporting the physician’s assistant program.


Tristan Walsh, Lauren Tibbitts, and Mark Essert, students from University of Alaska Fairbanks, spoke in support of modifying the nondiscrimination statement to add “sexual orientation.”

Maria Russell, chair of Staff Alliance, reported on staff activities and thanked President Hamilton for his service.
John Petraitis, incoming chair of Faculty Alliance, thanked the board for their support and thanked Jon Dehn for his service; gave an update on the academic master plan; and introduced himself and talked about his program in psychology.
Nicole Carvajal, spokesperson for the Coalition of Student Leaders, thanked President Hamilton for his service; thanked the chancellors on their time spent in discussing tuition with student groups and her hope that tuition increases will not be necessary; spoke of looking forward to working with President Gamble and the board.
Amie Stanley, USUAA representative, welcomed the board to Anchorage; updated the board on UAA student activities; expressed her concerns regarding tuition increases; and outlined plans to work with the legislature in the spring.
Rachel Kenley, Future Farmers of America representative from Alaska, introduced the FFA Alaska officers; talked about the purpose and mission of FFA; and thanked the university for supporting vocational education, including FFA, agricultural sciences programs, and the Cooperative Extension Service.
Skye McRoberts, spokesperson for Jim Duncan, ASEA, spoke regarding union organizing efforts.
Ryan Buchholdt, representative for Coalition of Student Leaders, spoke regarding efforts to increase student financial aid and in opposition to the proposed tuition increases.
Norman Wilder, chief medical officer at Anchorage Regional Hospital, alumnus of UAA and WWAMI program adjunct faculty, thanked the university for supporting medical programs in Alaska.
Thomas Higgins, candidate for State House in the Spenard district, spoke regarding getting more state support rather than depending on tuition increases.

Joe Hayes, UAF Alumni Services director and former student regent, reported on the legislative efforts of the last session, thanked President Hamilton and the members of the board for their service; and welcomed President Gamble to the University of Alaska.  He also reported on the UAF Alumni Association activities and efforts.
Pete Sprague, chair of the Kenai Peninsula College Council, spoke in support of the proposed revisions to the policy on advisory councils, and welcomed President Gamble to the University of Alaska.
Alexander Von Hafften, Alaska Psychiatry Residency, briefed the board on a proposed Alaska psychiatry residency program and asked for support in this effort.
Clayton Dale, UAA student, spoke against the proposed tuition increases.

Leticia Fickel, professor in College of Education at UAA, shared the positive impacts of the Alaska Educational Innovations Networks.
Lori Davey, UAA Alumni Association, urged the board to support the G.O. Bond on educational buildings for the University of Alaska system.
Megan Carlson, president of UAA Staff Council, welcomed the board to UAA, and thanked the board for allowing feedback on the academic master plan, for continuing the tradition of the “Make Students Count” awards, and spoke of her appreciation for the warm reception given to governance leaders.
VIII.
Presentation by UAA regarding Health Occupations

Chancellor Ulmer led a presentation by the University of Alaska Anchorage on health occupations.  She was joined by Jan Harris, vice provost for Health Programs, Chris Turletes, director of Facilities, Dennis Valenzeno, director of Alaska WWAMI, and Michael Driscoll, UAA Provost.
IX.
Acceptance of the FY11 Operating Budget Appropriation and Approval of the Distribution Plan
Reference Bound Separately

Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Wickersham, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents accepts the FY11 Operating Budget Appropriation as presented.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

Regent Jacobson moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY11 Operating Budget Distribution Plan as presented.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”
POLICY CITATION
Regents' Policy 05.01.04 – Acceptance of State Appropriations states, "The board must accept state appropriations to the university before any expenditure may be made against the appropriation."

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

President Hamilton and Associate Vice President Rizk discussed the legislative appropriations and proposed an operating budget distribution plan for board approval.  Below are a system budget summary and distribution plan considerations.  The operating and capital distribution reference documents accompanying this agenda are a stand-alone publication titled “Proposed FY11 Operating and Capital Budget Distribution Plans.” 
The Governor’s FY11 proposed budget supported a single appropriation for UA; however as in FY09 and FY10, the legislature adopted seven separate appropriations for UA. Prior to FY09, UA had operated under a single appropriation for more than 15 years. In recognition of the lack of flexibility provided by the multiple appropriation structure, funding equal to 3 percent of unrestricted general fund, federal and university receipts was moved from each appropriation into a systemwide appropriation for distribution by the Board of Regents toward strategic initiatives.

The conference committee adopted House intent language regarding a suggested ratio that is aimed at setting next year’s general fund appropriation at 129 percent of university generated revenues (not including federal receipts). The state funded portion of UA’s budget has increased as a percentage of the total budget from 40.5 percent in FY05 to 44.2 percent in FY09. The intent language is meant to reinforce the need for reversing this trend. 
UA’s final operating budget state appropriation is expected to be increased by $12.9 million (3.9%). Approximately 86% of UA’s fixed cost increases were covered ($10.0 million of $11.7 million, excluding utilities). For FY11, the university will receive base funds of $1.7 million that replaces a portion of the one-time utility funding that UA had received in the past through the “fuel trigger.” The university has not received base funding for utility cost increases since FY06, but expects to continue to receive additional one-time funding to cover utility cost increases through the “fuel trigger.” A FY11 supplemental may be required to meet full utilities cost increases, a chart can be found on page 21.
The legislature reduced the state appropriation for compensation by $452 thousand and other fixed cost increases by $380.4 thousand. These reductions have been proportionally distributed to the campuses.

From the $12.9 million increase, $1.5 million is directed to the board’s priority program requests in Energy and Cooperative Extension Service ($950.0), summer science and math camps ($225.0), and the marine advisory program ($300.0).  FY11 funding for the Energy and Cooperative Extension Service programs replaces FY10 one-time funding. Below are the highlights of the program investments. A complete listing of programs receiving state funds and program narratives begins on page 14.

Energy: The cost of energy in Alaska is a hardship to Alaskans, limits the development of Alaska’s resources, and constrains economic growth. While Alaska has abundant fossil fuel and renewable resources, the applied research available to determine how these resources can and should be developed and managed to support residents and grow the economy is limited. State funding will sustain and build upon the initial investment of the Institute of Northern Engineering in the Alaska Center for Energy and Power (ACEP). The ACEP Director and support staff is necessary to ensure continuation of the energy program and to set the course for future energy research at both ACEP and across the university system. 

Cooperative Extension Service: Funding will support faculty positions to provide outreach programs that will promote community development and positive youth development, and provide information on conventional and alternative energy sources and energy conservation. 

Summer Science and Math Camps: The Alaska Summer Research Academy (ASRA) Engineering Components and the Individual Technology Based Math and Summer Bridge Programs offered by the University of Alaska Fairbanks received one-time funding in FY11. Program funding for ASRA will expand the already successful bridging recruitment program in sciences to include additional engineering components. The summer bridging programs targeting student success in math are designed to help prepare students for their initial college level math courses.
Marine Advisory Program: The program is a coastal community outreach and engagement program providing information, technical assistance and workforce development opportunities in a variety of subjects, including the impact of climate change on local marine resources.
Alaska Native Science and Engineering Program (ANSEP): The Board of Regents’ request included $250.0 for the ANSEP program. This successful and innovative program has had a significant impact on increasing college readiness and success for students from small, rural high schools entering programs in science and engineering. The state Department of Education and Early Development (DEED) budget includes $960.0 for the ANSEP program. The legislature is hopeful a closer relationship with DEED will result in more rapid adoption by the schools of ANSEP’s successful instructional models.
Of the 3 percent transferred by the legislature to a systemwide appropriation, 90 percent has been transferred back to the campus from which it came, with the remaining 10 percent being directed toward strategic initiatives. Workforce development funds (TVEP) and MAU performance funding will also be allocated toward critical programs that did not receive other state funding.  During the operating budget presentation, a brief update on programs being considered for funding will be provided.

UA’s state appropriations, including general funds, workforce development funds, and mental health trust general funds, total $341.1 million, up from $328.2 million in FY10. This amount includes a transfer from the Department of Health and Social Service (DHSS) of $305.0 thousand for the Bring the Kids Home Training programs and an additional $478.3 thousand in TVEP funding. UA’s total budget for FY11 is $850.4 million compared to $823.2 million in FY10, an increase of 3.3 percent.
The full operating distribution plan reference document contains the following sections:

Section 1: The FY11 Proposed Distribution Plan including the impact on priority programs, MAU, and campus budgets.

Section 2: UA’s budget trend, funding sources, and significant budget changes.

X.
Acceptance of the FY11 Capital Budget Appropriation and Approval of Distribution Plan
Reference Bound Separately
Regent Fisher moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents accepts the FY11 Capital Budget Appropriation as presented.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the FY11 Capital Budget Distribution Plan as presented.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 05.01.04 – Acceptance of State Appropriations states, "The board must accept state appropriations to the university before any expenditure may be made against the appropriation."

RATIONALE/RECOMMENDATION

Associate Vice President Rizk and Chief Facilities Officer Duke presented a summary of the FY11 capital budget appropriation and discussed capital funding distribution implications.  

The university’s FY11 capital budget request totaled $235 million with $199.4 million requested from state funding and $35.6 million for receipt authority. UA received state funding of $56.4 million in general funds and $207 million was authorized to be included in a general obligation (GO) bond. Of the $35.6 million received for receipt authority, $15 million was granted for blanket university receipt authority and $20.6 million is in revenue bonds for the UAF Life Sciences Classroom and Laboratory Facility. A comparison of the UA Capital Budget Request, Governor’s Proposed Budget, and the final legislation can be found on page 24 of the Capital Budget section of the separately bound reference. 

The amount of $37.5 million in state funds fully supports the request by the Board of Regents’ for the number one priority, “Maintaining Existing Facilities R&R Annual Requirement”. The priority order of projects included in the FY11 request (Redbook) was a point in time, and the projects or portions of projects receiving funding will address the current critical needs. 
Several projects were also funded with state funds, including; UAA Engineering Facility Planning and Design for $5 million; UAF Engineering and Technology Project Design and Development for $10 million; Community Campus Feasibility Study for $1.4 million; Kachemak Bay Campus – New Facility Completion for $250 thousand; Kenai Peninsula College Student Housing for $1.8 million; and Southeast Campus – Mining Machinery Simulators Purchase for $400 thousand.
The total GO bond is $397.2 million, of which $207 million is for UA projects. The GO bond package will be voted on in the November 2010 election. The GO bond package includes: UAF Life Sciences Classroom and Laboratory Facility (Fairbanks) for $88 million; Career and Technical Education Center (Kenai Campus) for $14.5 million; Student Housing (Kenai Campus) for $16 million; Valley Center for Art and Learning (Mat-Su Campus) for $23.5 million; Campus Renovation and Renewal (PWSCC) for $5 million; and Community Arena and Athletic Facility (Anchorage) for $60 million.

The board was asked to accept the capital appropriation and approve the distribution as presented. The Board of Regents’ number one priority, “Maintaining Existing Facilities R&R Annual Requirement” distribution amounts are based on a formulaic approach using the adjusted value of the facility multiplied by the weighted average age of the facility. The distribution is on page 38 of the Capital Budget section. The budget amounts by project are the MAU’s estimated funding distribution to address the most critical portions of the priority R&R projects are provided on pages 28-37. As exact project scope and costs are known, project approval will be obtained from the appropriate authority in accordance with Board of Regents' Policy. If a subsequent transfer of funding between projects or to a new project is requested, the Chief Finance Officer shall determine the level of approval required based on the size and nature of the transfer. 
XI.
Report on UA Performance
Reference 2
Associate Vice President Gwen White presented preliminary estimates for UA’s FY10 performance on key measures. UA’s performance evaluation process informs the budget distribution recommendations relative to resource alignment and progress toward meeting Board of Regents’ strategic goals.
XII.
Approval of Federal Stimulus Receipt Authority Request
Regent Marrs moved, seconded by Regent Drygas, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the federal stimulus receipt authority request as presented. This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

POLICY CITATION

Regents' Policy 05.01.01.A. – Budget Policy, states, "The budget of the university represents an annual operating plan stated in fiscal terms. All budgetary requests shall be adopted by the board prior to submittal to the Office of the Governor or the legislature."
RATIONALE 
AND RECOMMENDATION

Associate Vice President Rizk provided an update regarding federal stimulus funding.  The requested federal stimulus receipt authority will allow the University of Alaska to accept federal stimulus grants that have been awarded. A list of grants for which federal stimulus receipt authority was provided at the meeting.

XIII.
Report on Distance Education
Reference 3
A status report on progress made toward implementing the Legislative Audit on Distance Education recommendations was presented by John Monahan, director of Distance Education.  Specific recommendations and timelines were discussed.
XIV.
Report on Academic Master Plan
Reference 4
The Academic Master Plan has been a project in the works since the fall of 2007. It is the second time the University of Alaska has written an academic plan; the first (called an Academic Development Plan) is dated December 1975.

The University of Alaska was encouraged to develop an academic master plan in the MacTaggart-Rogers Report and also by the Board of Regents on various occasions. The responsibility for drafting the plan was delegated to the Statewide Academic Council (SAC). That committee is currently comprised of the provost from each MAU, the chief research officers from UAA and UAF, and two Faculty Alliance representatives. 

On November 20, 2008 the Statewide Academic Council and the Research Advisory Council (which have since been combined) approved the “charge” for the plan. The “charge” was subsequently approved by the Board of Regents in February 2009.

Over the past two and a half years the Statewide Academic Council, working with Faculty Alliance leaders, has prepared many drafts for review, comment and discussion. The timeline for completion of the plan has also been amended and is attached to this summary. 

At this juncture, the most recent version of the plan is presented to the Regents at this meeting. It has been debated and reviewed by faculty and many other constituencies throughout the University of Alaska. On May 20, faculty views and those from various other groups are incorporated into the draft.  Regents will have the summer (and longer if they so desire) to review this draft version and offer whatever feedback and comment they deem appropriate through Regent Jacobson, chair of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee.  Feedback from faculty and other stakeholder groups will continue in accordance with the timeline presented below.

Academic Master Plan Timeline

SAC amended the proposed timeline for development and final submission of the Academic Master Plan to the President’s Cabinet and Board of Regents. 

AMP Proposed Schedule, March 2010 through December 2010

March 5, 2010
Draft to Stakeholder groups (Senates, etc)

March 25, 2010
SAC meeting to discuss initial feedback on the plan

April 1, 2010
Revised timeline for discussion given to Stakeholder groups (Senates, etc.)

April 15, 2010
MAU Senates and administrative constituencies discuss the Academic Master Plan

April 15, 2010
Target date for feedback from non-Senate stakeholder groups to Provost Henrichs, with a copy to SAC

April 19, 2010
Provost Henrichs sends revised draft to SAC (this is a working draft, not a draft for distribution)

April 22, 2010
SAC Meeting (at this meeting SAC endeavors to produce a revised draft for distribution)

May 3-7, 2010
Last MAU Senate meetings of the academic year; each Senate endeavors to pass motions on the AMP. Motions and back-up information will be forwarded to the Faculty Alliance and SAC

May 14, 2010
Last Faculty Alliance meeting; target date for Alliance feedback on the plan given to SAC

May 17, 2010
Provost Henrichs provides updated draft to SAC (this is a working draft, not a draft for distribution)

May 20, 2010
SAC Meeting (at this meeting SAC will produce a revised draft for distribution to Stakeholders and BOR)

June 2010
Draft given to BOR

September 2010
Feedback given by BOR through Regent Jacobson to SAC and discussed with various Stakeholder groups

October 2010
BOR feedback discussed at SAC and with Stakeholder groups

November 2010
President’s Cabinet discusses, reviews and possibly amends plan prior to forwarding plan to BOR. SAC should be notified of amendments

December 2010
Plan presented to the BOR

SAC continues to discuss reactions to the plan, particularly from faculty and other various stakeholder groups.  The initial “charge” framing the AMP process was not amended, although the timeline has been changed.
The charge and February board resolution are attached to this summary. A copy of the draft plan will be available at the June meeting.
XV.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Mark R. Hamilton

All regents moved the following motion be approved by unanimous consent.

PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Mark R. Hamilton.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION

WHEREAS, Mark R. Hamilton has served the University of Alaska with integrity, honor and distinction as its 12th President since August 10, 1998; and

WHEREAS, during his tenure as University of Alaska President, Mark R. Hamilton articulated a vision for the university that reflected the original land grant mission of responding to the highest priority state education, training and research needs; and
WHEREAS, President Hamilton began a dialogue between the public and their state university and travelled the state to meet with thousands of groups and individuals to talk about how Alaska’s state university centers and community campuses could best serve their personal, community and statewide needs; and 

WHEREAS, the university responded to state needs with the addition and expansion of over 200 instructional programs including nursing, engineering, process technology and teacher education; and 

WHEREAS, public confidence in the university increased dramatically with the renewed focus on responsive and relevant programming, state financial support doubled, private donations increased to record levels, and grants and contracts continued to grow throughout the UA system; and  

WHEREAS, investment in programs and facilities under the leadership of President Hamilton has resulted in the largest percentage of Alaska college-bound high school seniors now choosing to attend the University of Alaska; and

WHEREAS, the university’s relationship with the state’s school system is crucial to the quality and success of Alaska’s college-bound students, President Hamilton initiated and supported collaborative programs and projects that include teacher mentoring, summer camps for school children, college preparatory programs, and college credit for high school students taking college level courses; and

WHEREAS, the university’s competitive federal research position under President Hamilton increased dramatically, targeting areas specific to the circumpolar north including impacts of high-latitude climate change, energy solutions,  health issues related to Alaska Natives, innovations in Arctic engineering, and many others; and 

WHEREAS, Mark R. Hamilton started the UA Scholars Program, an $11,000 scholarship to graduates in the top 10 percent of each high school graduating class in the state, which has to date enrolled nearly 4,800 Alaskans from communities large and small across the state; and 

WHEREAS, President Hamilton is known for his love of attending commencements--nearly 100 during his time as president where nearly half of all academic degrees in the University of Alaska’s history have been awarded during his term as president; and 

WHEREAS, facilities improved during Mark R. Hamilton’s tenure as president, including construction of eight new university buildings and rededications or expansion of eight other buildings in the UA System; and

WHEREAS, Mark R. Hamilton established the President’s Medal for Excellence, honoring Alaskans for their exceptional commitment to and support of the university. Nine Alaskans have been presented with this honor since its inception; and

WHEREAS, Mark R. Hamilton was named one of the top 25 Most Influential Business Leaders by the Alaska Journal of Commerce four separate times; and

WHEREAS, President Hamilton received the Academic Statesmanship and Freedom Award from the National Association of Scholars for his outspoken defense of the right of University of Alaska professors to speak, teach and conduct research independently; and

WHEREAS, Mark R. Hamilton intends to remain in Alaska following his retirement to spend more time with Patty, his four children---Daniel, Kathy, Clay and Doug ---and his 10 grandchildren:  Renee, Avery, Paige, Max, Archie, Henry, Aubrey, Luke, Lauryn and Mark. He also plans to wet a line or two fishing and perhaps spend more time hunting. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the University of Alaska Board of Regents officially recognizes Mark R. Hamilton for his 12 years of devoted service and in recognition of that service has bestowed upon him the title of ‘President Emeritus’; and extends its thanks on behalf of all students, staff and faculty; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Mark R. Hamilton, with a copy to be incorporated into the official minutes of the June 3-4, 2010 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents.

Friday, June 4, 2010

XVI.
Meeting with Board of Directors of Alaska State Hospital and Nursing Home Association

Leaders of the Alaska State Hospital and Nursing Home Association discussed the progress made in the last decade with the University of Alaska on health care education and training, the development of the State health care workforce plan, and the industry's workforce challenges ahead related to health care reform and other factors.

Karen Perdue, outgoing associate vice president for Health Programs, opened the conversation and then introduced the following members:

Mike Powers, CEO of Fairbanks Memorial Hospital
Ryan Smith, CEO of Central Peninsula Hospital
Annie Holt, CEO of Alaska Regional Hospital
XVII.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Karen R. Perdue
Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry moved that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Karen R. Perdue.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue is leaving the University of Alaska after nine years of service as the Associate Vice President for Health Programs; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue was raised in Fairbanks, Alaska, married to C.B. Bettisworth and has four children:  Rob, Alex, Amy and Ben, and six grandchildren; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue graduated from Stanford University; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue served as Alaska’s Commissioner of Health and Social Services from 1994 to 2001, the longest serving DHSS Commissioner since statehood; and

WHEREAS, during her tenure as Commissioner, Karen R. Perdue led the state’s efforts in welfare reform; the development of Denali KidCare; and comprehensive initiatives in child welfare, rural health, fetal alcohol and mental health; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue, as Associate Vice President for Health Programs, was instrumental in developing the University of Alaska’s health, human services and biomedical research capacity and played a key role in the strategic planning of degree expansion and program development; and 

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue’s leadership in the development and expansion of nursing, allied health, behavioral health and medical education programs throughout the state of Alaska has resulted in the University of Alaska’s dramatic expansion of degree-seeking students and graduates in these high demand job areas and resulted in thousands of Alaskans obtaining jobs in these fields; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue’s advocacy with the health care industry has resulted in the University of Alaska receiving over $10 million dollars in private sector and other revenue from health care organizations and other funders from around the state and the addition of $24 million in state funds for health academic programs to support these efforts; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue showed a strong commitment to involve stakeholders across the University of Alaska in academic planning and decision making and established the Allied Health Alliance, the Behavioral Health Alliance, and many other forums and led the development in 2007 of an Academic Plan for Health Programs at the University of Alaska - the first systemwide discipline-specific academic plan; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue has received numerous awards recognizing her expertise, dedication and service including the Dot Truran Advocate Award for Persons with Disabilities, YWCA Woman of Distinction, Alaska Meritorious Health Service Award, and was named as one of the 25 most powerful Alaskans by the Alaska Journal of Commerce; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue has a commitment to the history of Alaska and led the University of Alaska’s Creating Alaska and Eight Stars of Gold projects which celebrated the 50th anniversary of the writing of the State of Alaska’s constitution and statehood and involved students, faculty, and the public in these celebrations and was the recipient of numerous awards for these efforts including the Alaska Historical Society Esther Billman Award of Excellence, the National Education Television Association recipient of Excellence and an Emmy for two documentaries produced by KUAC regarding Alaska Statehood - The 49th Star and Mr. Alaska; and

WHEREAS, Karen R. Perdue leaves the University of Alaska to become the President and Chief Executive Officer of the Alaska State Hospital and Nursing Home Association.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Regents expresses its deepest appreciation for the dedication and service of Karen R. Perdue to the University of Alaska and the State of Alaska; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be conveyed to Karen R. Perdue with a copy to be incorporated into the official minutes of the June 3-4, 2010 meeting of the University of Alaska Board of Regents.

XVIII.
Consent Agenda
Regent Cowell moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the consent agenda as amended.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of Associate in Applied Science in Drafting Technology at the University of Alaska Fairbanks
Reference 9
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Associate in Applied Science in Drafting Technology at the University of Alaska Fairbanks as presented.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010."

2.
Approval of Bachelor of Science in Dental Hygiene at the University of Alaska Anchorage
Reference 10
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Bachelor of Science in Dental Hygiene at the University of Alaska Anchorage as presented.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010."

3.
Approval of Revisions to Regents’ Policy 10.02.040.D – University of Alaska Fairbanks Community and Technical College
Reference 11
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the revisions to Regents' Policy 10.02.040, deleting 'Tanana Valley Campus' and renaming it as the 'UAF Community and Technical College,' under the College of Rural and Community Development’.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”
B.
Audit Committee
1.
Acceptance of the University of Alaska Foundation FY11 Operating Budget
Reference 20
PASSED
“The Board of Regents accepts the University of Alaska Foundation Operating Budget for FY11 as presented, contingent upon approval by the Foundation’s Board of Trustees.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Project Approval – Tanana Valley Campus Center Space Revitalization Phase 4
Reference 12
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the Formal Project Approval request for the University of Alaska Fairbanks, UAF TVCC Revitalization Phase 4 – Third Floor Renewal as presented in compliance with the campus master plan, and authorizes the university administration to proceed through Schematic Design not to exceed a Total Project Cost of $4,830,300.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

2.
Project Approval – Engineering Planning
Reference 13
Moved to New Business, Item XIX.C.1.

3.
Adoption of UAF Campus Master Plan

PASSED
“The Board of Regents adopts the University of Alaska Fairbanks Campus Master Plan as presented.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

4.
Adoption of UAA Community Campus Master Plans
Moved to New Business, Item XIX.C.4.
D.
Finance Committee
1.
Approval of FY11 Natural Resources Fund Expenditure Plan
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the proposed FY11 Natural Resources Fund Budget as presented.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

2.
Debt Approval for University of Alaska Fairbanks Life Sciences Project Continued Design and Site Preparation including Greenhouse Relocation


Reference 15
Removed from Agenda.
3.
Approval of FY11 Student Government Budgets
Reference 24
PASSED AS AMENDED
"The Board of Regents approves the student government fees and budgets as presented, and authorizes the vice president for finance and administration to review, modify, and approve fees and budgets and approve requests for increased expenditure authority for all student government organizations as deliberated by student governance and determined by the vice president for finance and administration to be appropriate with the exception of Kuskokwim Campus.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010."
XIX.
New Business and Committee Reports
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
Regent Jacobson reported that in addition to action items, the committee heard reports on transfer of credits and the Science Teacher Education Program.
B.
Audit Committee
1.
Approval of the FY2011 Annual Audit Plan
Reference 21

PASSED
“The Board of Regents’ Audit Committee approves the annual audit plan for fiscal year 2010 as presented.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”
2.
Committee Report
In addition to action items, the Audit Committee also were updated on the audit report and on final audits completed.  They also heard a report regarding grants administration policies and procedures.
C.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Project Approval – Engineering Planning
Reference 13
Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Hughes, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Board of Regents approves the Formal Project Approval request for the University of Alaska Engineering Projects as presented in compliance with the UAA and UAF campus master plans, and authorizes the university administration to proceed with project development in compliance with the UA Academic Master Plan through Schematic Design not to exceed a cost of $8,000,000 for both projects.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

2.
Schematic Design Approval – Critical Electric Upgrade Phase 1B


Reference 14

Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Hughes, with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents approves the Schematic Design Approval request for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Critical Electrical Distribution Renewal Phase 1B as presented in compliance with the campus master plan, and authorizes the University administration to complete construction bid documents, and to bid and award a contract within the approved budget, and to proceed to completion of project construction not to exceed a Total Project Cost of $10,000,000  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

3.
Schematic Design Approval – UAF Arctic Health Research Greenhouse

PASSED AS AMENDED

“The Facilities and Land Management Committee approves the Schematic Design Approval request for the University of Alaska Fairbanks Arctic Health Research Greenhouse as presented in compliance with the campus master plan, and authorizes the university administration to issue a request for proposals. The contract award within the approved budget, and authority to proceed to completion of project construction not to exceed a Total Project Cost of $5,325,000 is contingent on voter approval of the November 2010 General Obligation Bond.  This motion is effective June 3, 2010.”

4.
Adoption of UAA Community Campus Master Plans
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Brady, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, and Henry voting in favor and Regent Wickersham voting in opposition that:
PASSED
“The Board of Regents adopts the 2010 UAA Community Campus Master Plans as presented with the understanding that UAA will begin a community campus master plan update process in three to five years.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”  

5.
Project Change Approval Request for UAA Kachemak Bay Classroom Building
Regent Brady moved, seconded by Regent Marrs, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Marrs, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor and Regent Cowell voting in opposition that:
PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the Project Change Approval request for the University of Alaska Anchorage Kachemak Bay Classroom Building as presented, and authorizes the university administration to proceed not to exceed a total project cost of $3,175,000.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

6.
Committee Report
In addition to action items, the committee also heard reports facilities projects.  

On behalf of the committee, Regent Brady stated that security issues were discussed and the board affirmed its belief that the right things are being done to correct deficiencies given the available resources and complexities involved, its support of the CITO in this effort; and offered support and assistance to complete this effort.
D.
Finance Committee
No report.
E.
Human Resources Committee
No report.
F.
Legislative Committee
No report.
G.
Planning and Development Committee
1.
Reallocation of BP/ConocoPhillips Funds

Regent Wickersham moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed that:


PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the reallocation of all unspent-designated, and all remaining undesignated BP/ConocoPhillips charter funds from the various funding categories to the president's unrestricted category for future expenditure by the president.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”
XX.
Report on Risk Services
Reference 5

Julie Baecker, Chief Risk Officer, presented the annual report on risk services.
XXI.
Report on China
Vice President Julius gave a status report on activities and partnerships with the People’s Republic of China and Taiwan.  Tuition, expenditures, pending projects, enrollments, progress on the Confucius Institute at UAA, and other related matters were reviewed.  He was joined by Dean Doug Goering, Dean Carol Lewis and Provost Driscoll.
XXII.
Approval of Revisions to 2010 and 2011 Meeting Schedules
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Fisher, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor and Regent Martin voting in opposition that:
PASSED AS AMENDED
“The Board of Regents approves the revisions to the 2010 meeting schedule as presented.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010.”

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

With the November 2010 ballot including the bond package approval, administration recommended delaying the budget meeting scheduled for November 2 to November 9 to allow for time to adjust the budget documents depending on the outcome of the election.  The administration also recommended changing the locations for the September and December board meetings to allow for more constituents to attend the September meeting when tuition proposals are discussed and approved.  The board did not approve those changes.
2010

Summer Retreat
August 10, 2010
Anchorage
Regular Meeting
September 23-24, 2010
Juneau
Meeting re Budget
November 9, 2010
Anchorage

Annual Meeting
December 9-10, 2010
Fairbanks
XXIII.
First Reading of Revisions to Policy 02.04 – Advisory Councils
Reference 6
President Hamilton requested that the Board of Regents consider a revision to the advisory council policy that limits the number of terms an advisory council member may serve.
The community campus directors also requested that a policy be approved by the board that authorizes them to become a formally recognized council.

If the board has no objections to these policy revisions, they will be presented at the September 2010 board meeting for approval.
XXIV.
Approval of Revisions to Industrial Security Resolution
Reference 7
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Cowell, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Industrial Security Resolution as revised to reflect changes in university officials, and authorizes the Chair and Secretary of the Board of Regents to sign the resolution.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010."

RATIONALE AND RECOMMENDATION

The President and selected members of the university administration are routinely designated by the Board of Regents to handle any duties and responsibilities relating to classified information in connection with contracts with the Department of Defense and other federal agencies.  These individuals are given an extensive security screening and are the only members of the administration, including the Board of Regents, to have access to classified information.  

The university has received similar security clearances since the mid-1950s.  Execution of the resolution allows regents and other members of the administration to be exempted from security clearance procedures.  

The resolution is identical to resolutions previously passed except for revisions to members of the Board of Regents.

XXV.
Approval of Revisions to Corporate Authority Resolution
Reference 8
Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Martin, and passed with Regents Brady, Compton, Cowell, Drygas, Fisher, Hughes, Jacobson, Martin, Wickersham, and Henry voting in favor that:
PASSED
"The Board of Regents approves the Corporate Authority Resolution, as revised to reflect changes in personnel, and authorizes the Chair and Secretary of the Board of Regents to sign the resolution.  This motion is effective June 4, 2010."

The Board of Regents regularly passes a resolution specifying certain university officers as being authorized to execute investment and banking transactions for the University of Alaska.  Because of changes in university officials, a current resolution is necessary in order to execute timely investment and banking transactions.  

XXVI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report


Regent Jacobson reported that an audioconference will take place during the week of June 6, 2010, to discuss the Alaska Advantage report.
XXVII.
UA Foundation Report


UA Foundation President gave the following report:

Thank you. Madam Chair and Board of Regents, I would like to give you an update of the University of Alaska Foundation.

Our summer meeting took place on Wednesday of this week, and we had some interesting and spirited discussion around our role as the Foundation in supporting the development efforts of the university and the campuses.  

I mentioned in an earlier update, that one of my goals for the Foundation this year, was to broaden the understanding among our trustees on how the board operates at the committee level – including an understanding of why we do what we do. I believe our discussion this week and where we ended actually helped move us toward that goal.  
At this point, we’re able to spend almost half of our time in board meetings, which generally run all day, asking the two most important questions we can ask: “What can we become?” (as a foundation); and “What ought we be doing to get us there?”  It’s interesting that the “B” word, billions of dollars, was never used in board meetings and in conjunction with the Foundation.  But since I challenged the board last January, to think about what it would take to be a “Billion-Dollar Foundation”, (whether or not you believe we can get there is inconsequential), we now aren’t afraid to discuss the billion dollar threshold, and it’s a subject of every board meeting in our strategic planning discussions.

As I’ve said in an earlier update, Mary (Rutherford) and I have talked with Curt Simic, with the Indiana University Foundation.  He helped us understand the four strategic behaviors that all great foundations exhibit.  At our board meeting, we talked our way through these strategic behaviors and discovered that there was inconsistent clarity around the role of the Foundation versus the development offices of the campuses in furthering the goals and supporting the initiatives of the university. (Those strategic behaviors, by the way, are: Identify, Inform, Involve, and Invest.)
We agreed that one of our over-arching missions is the get the various stake-holders of the state (from its citizens, to alumni, to policy-makers) to, in the words of President Gamble, “fall in love” with its university…or perhaps said a different way, to have the stakeholders of the state perceive the university as relevant and valuable. 

Now, we all know and understand its relevance and value, or we wouldn’t be serving in our respective capacities…..but it shouldn’t be the best kept secret in the state!

Clearly, the behavior of seeing the university as relevant and valuable starts with the Foundation and its trustees.  It’s a behavior we must reinforce, and as we look to add members, its one of the traits that will be important in future trustees.

But it goes beyond that.  Its about the Foundation being an advocate for the University – a public, visible, and engaged advocate for the University.  Clearly, the most obvious first step is to be engaged and supportive of the GO Bond issue.  As you may already know, the Foundation Board voted on Wednesday to put up to $500K from investment earnings into the marketing campaign for the bond issue.  That’s an important statement and first step.  But perhaps, more importantly, we have an opportunity here to use this as a first step to create a broader campaign to help the stake holders in the state fall in love with its University.  

Ultimately, the discussion around a couple of the strategic behaviors led us to a broader discussion on real roles and responsibilities, and ultimately, we asked, and answered the question of: “what can the Foundation being doing today, to support the university and the campuses?” 

Five specific actions came out of that discussion.  They are as follows:

1. Marketing of the GO Bond Issue

2. Marketing of the Tax Credit

3. Get Board members involved with campuses where they live and be available to attend donor meetings with Chancellors and Development Officers to participate in making an “ask”

4. Create a “farm system” of alumni on boards and alumni associations, in order to build experience for Foundation board membership

5. Continue to sponsor the Planned Giving seminars

We have a consultant working with us this summer (Curt Simic), who will help us with our strategic planning and structure.  We know the BOR has its retreat in August, and we are looking forward to the results of that retreat as we prepare for the Foundation retreat in late October or early November.  I plan for us to come away from that retreat with a 5-year plan and a series of 1-year goals to get us there. 

Our Leadership Committee (consisting of the Operating Committee chairs plus the board officers) continues to be a useful way to take our “what ought we be doing” actions and translating them to real and tangible efforts at the committee level, where the real work of the board is done.
XXVIII.
UA Athletics Report

Regent Drygas, the Board of Regents’ representative for UA Athletics, gave a report regarding athletics at the University of Alaska for the academic year 2010.  He covered the following:
Alaska Nanooks:

· MEN’S BASEKTBALL: Two honorable mention All-GNAC selections.

· WOMEN’S BASKETBALL: Grace Milliken named to the ESPN The Magazine Academic All-District 8 Team.

· MEN’S AND WOMEN’S CROSS COUNTRY: 10 GNAC All-Academic team members; women finished 16th overall out of 25 competing teams at Division II regionals; men’s team was named the 2008-09 GNAC’s academic cross country team champion with a cumulative grade-point average of 3.30.

· MEN’S HOCKEY: 2009 Kendall Hockey Classic and Brice Alaska Goal Rush tournament champions; Alaska Airlines Governor’s Cup champions; first NCAA Tournament appearance; Andy Taranto won two national Rookie of the Month awards and was the CCHA Rookie of the Year; Dion Knelsen named CCHA Scholar-Athlete of the Year and CCHA Humanitarian of the Year, NCAA Hockey Humanitarian finalist & Alaska Nanooks Male Scholar-Athlete of the Year.  Andy Taranto and Dion Knelsen were both CCHA honorable mention.

· RIFLE: Finished 2nd in NCAA Championships (for fifth time in program history); Dan Jordan named NRA Coach of the year for the second time; five shooters earned a total of eight NRA rifle All-American honors.

· WOMEN’S SWIMMING: Three All-PCSC selections; Three Academic All-PCSC selections; three honorable mention All-American awards at NCAA Division II Championships.

· MEN’S AND WOMEN’S SKIING: Both teams finished second overall in the NCAA Central Region Championships; five skiers were named to the first and second All-CCSA teams.

· WOMEN’S VOLLEYBALL: Eight GNAC All-Academic Team selections; two all-conference selections.

· Former Nanook Hockey goaltender Chad Johnson was the 1st goalie from the Nanooks to play in the NHL, playing for the New York Rangers.  Johnson was also selected to play for Team Canada in the World Championships in Germany.  Former Nanook defenseman Jordan Hendry won the Stanley Cup this season while playing for the Chicago Blackhawks.

UAA Seawolf Athletics

Women's Basketball

· UAA women were ranked no lower than No. 18 nationally all season and finished with a record of 24-5. They won their 4th consecutive Carrs/Safeway Great Alaska Shootout with victories over two Division I programs.  Seniors Nicci Miller and Tamar Gruwell earned 1st- and 2nd-Team All-GNAC honors, respectively, while junior Kelsie Gourdin became the fourth straight Seawolf to be named GNAC Newcomer of the Year.

Men's Basketball

· They finished with a 17-10 record and No. 9 West Region ranking.  UAA posted its 50th all-time victory over a Division I team by beating Nicholls State in the Carrs/Safeway Great Alaska Shootout, and swept the season series from the Alaska Nanooks for the 4th straight year.  Brandon Walker was a 1st Team All-GNAC selection, while Casey Robinson netted honorable-mention honors.

Men’s & Women’s Cross Country Running

· The women were undefeated during the regular season before posting a program-best 5th-place finish at the NCAA Championships. They also recorded their first-ever GNAC and West Region titles, while reaching as high as a No. 3 national ranking during the regular season. The men’s squad earned its sixth trip to NCAAs, finishing 17th overall. UAA men finished runner-up in the GNAC for the fourth time, while registering a 3rd-place finish at West Regionals.

Gymnastics

· The Seawolf gymnasts had a season-high score at the Mountain Pacific Sports Federation Championships in March.  Six Seawolves gained All-MPSF honors, while UAA posted a MPSF-best 10 student-athletes on the league’s all-academic squad.

Hockey

· The hockey team wrapped up the season with an 11-23-5 overall record and a 9-17-2 record in the Western Collegiate Hockey Association.  Senior Kevin Clark netted the most goals for a Seawolf in the WCHA era with 23 tallies.

Men's & Women's Skiing

· They finished with a program-best 2nd-place finish at West Regionals before finishing 7th at the NCAA Championships. Freshman Andreas Adde became the Seawolves’ ninth NCAA individual champion, winning the men’s slalom. Adde added another All-America finish in the GS, while 4 others added one All-America honor apiece.

Men’s & Women’s Track and Field

· At the GNAC Championships the Seawolves recorded eight individual titles.  The men's team finished 4th, while the women's squad was 6th.  Leading the Seawolfes was Alfred Kangogo with three all-conference finishes and he earned the meet's Most Outstanding Male Performer.  Also tallying three all-conference honors was junior Marko Cheseto.  On the women's side, junior Ardrienna Everett was the lone Seawolf woman to win a conference title this season.  UAA qualified a GNAC season-best nine athletes (4 men, 5 women) to the NCAA Div. II Outdoor Track & Field Championships. 

Volleyball

· They had the best season in school history with a 23-8 record, their first GNAC title and their first-ever NCAA Tournament victory.  They finished No. 24 in the final top-25 coaches’ poll, marking UAA’s first appearance in the national rankings since 1992. In August, UAA repeated as champion of its own Extended Stay Deluxe Invitational. Senior Calli Scott was the GNAC Player of the Year and received honorable mention All-America honors, while sophomore Jackie Matthisen and junior Cortney Lundberg earned all-region and all-conference awards.

XXIX.
Future Agenda Items

None.
XXX.
Board of Regents' Comments

Regent Martin congratulated President Hamilton for his work at the university.  
Regent Hughes welcomed President Gamble to the university stating that she is looking forward to his leadership.  She asked that the August 2010 meeting include a brief budget presentation.
Regent Brady reported on the bill signing ceremony for the Governor’s Scholarship and how legislators are asking to meet with the regents on a more frequent basis.  He welcomed President Gamble to the university.
Regent Fisher welcomed President Gamble.  He expressed his concern regarding staff time spent on the G.O. Bond advocacy.  He thanked Chancellor Ulmer for her campus’ presentations on health programs.

Regent Cowell expressed his appreciation for President Hamilton and Karen Perdue’s service and and welcomed President Gamble.

Regent Wickersham stated that despite the fact that there were over 900 pages of materials to cover at this meeting, great progress was made.
Regent Jacobson welcomed President Gamble, thanked the staff and presenters and gave her best regards to Mark and Patty Hamilton.

Regent Drygas welcomed President Gamble and thanked Mark and Patty Hamilton for their service to the University of Alaska.

President Gamble expressed his gratitude for being given the opportunity to serve the institution and the state.
XXXI.
Adjourn
Chair Henry adjourned the meeting at 3:55 p.m. on Friday, June 4, 2010.[image: image1.png]
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